
New Hampshire NALC delegation. Each state’s delegation 
needs to educate their congressional delegation. Rep. 
Pappas has signed on to this important bill.

That is what we do under the umbrella of the state asso-
ciation. This legislation deserves attention. Your life may 
depend on it, so get involved.

On a personal note, I want to take a moment to pay trib-
ute to Brian Farris, former NALC director of city delivery 
from 1986 through 1993. Brian passed away in May.

Brian was the Region 1 NBA in 1979 when I hired into 
the Post Office. I became active with Branch 1100 toward 
the end of my probation and was invited to attend stew-
ard training before being appointed as a steward.  

In August of 1980, I met Brian at the branch meeting 
following the 1980 national convention. He gave a brief 
update on that convention and our union responsibilities. 
In his talk, he came across with passion and anger. 

In early 1981, I was asked to meet with him based on 
what he heard about me. We met for lunch and spent the 
rest of the afternoon talking about our union. He shared 
that we need to get the youth involved as early as pos-
sible. We need to make room for them at the table and to 
guide them, coach them and make them successful.   

In 1986, Brian was elected to the office of director of 
city delivery and on to Washington he went.  

In December of 2006, I met with Brian again, in prepa-
ration for being installed as the Region 1 NBA and we re-
flected on that meeting 25 years earlier. Many of us would 
not be where we are if not for what Brian taught us, al-
though we might have selected a different lesson plan.

After returning from DC, I invited Brian to join my RAAs 
and I for dinner at my home. The photo above shows Bry-
ant Almario, Brian Farris, me and Brian Voigt. Every time I 
spoke to one of them, they all answered.

Brian, thank you for all you did to contribute to the NALC 
and for mentoring, which you always did your way.

As an add-on to last month’s column, we have been asked 
what should we do if we cannot find a doctor or licensed clini-
cal psychologist to treat a psychological injury. Step 1 should 
be to reach out to your branch Office of Workers’ Compensa-
tion Programs (OWCP) representative to seek help. If neces-
sary, then contact your NBA’s office to speak with the Office 
of Workers’ Compensation Programs (OWCP) representative 
to explore what they can do to assist you. While you are ex-
ploring this, check with your family physician to see whom 
they might recommend to treat you. Remember to read Coby 
Jones’s column, which I referenced last month.

Keep an eye on each other and protect your co-workers.

The Protect Our Letter Carriers Act
T he Postal Service Reform 

Act of 2022 did several 
things. One important com-

ponent was the integration of 
Medicare with the Federal Em-
ployees Health Benefits (FEHB) 
Program. This integration is 
what created the Postal Service 
Health Benefits (PSHB) Program, 
a subset of FEHB. Because of this 
transition into PSHB, eligible an-
nuitants have an opportunity to 
enroll in Medicare Part B through 
a Special Enrollment Period (SEP) 
without being subject to any late 
enrollment penalties.

The SEP is available only to 
Postal Service annuitants and 

their covered family members who are entitled to 
Medicare Part A but not currently enrolled in Part B. 
Eligible retirees should have received a mailing from 
the USPS along with enrollment instructions. The SEP 
is currently open and will end on Sep. 30, 2024. 

Medicare Part B helps cover medical services, such 
as doctors’ visits, ambulance services, durable medical 
equipment, and mental health care, to name a few. The 
advantage of enrolling in Part B along with PSHB is coor-
dination of benefits. When you have more than one insur-
ance plan covering the same benefits, one plan normally 
pays its benefits in full as the primary, and the other plan 
pays a reduced benefit as the secondary payor. For annu-
itants, Medicare is the primary payer. This coordination 
may result in your PSHB plan waiving its copayments, 
coinsurance and deductibles for Part B services. Some 
services might not be covered, or only partially covered 
by your PSHB, but still covered by Part B. 

Typically, one needs to enroll in Part B at age 65 during 
a seven-month Initial Enrollment Period, or after age 65 if 
still employed and covered by an employer group health 
plan. Those who choose not to enroll in Part B during their 
Initial Enrollment Period generally forgo Part B for the rest 
of their lives. This is because Part B has a late-enrollment 
penalty. The late-enrollment penalty is an additional 10 
percent premium for each year you could have signed up 
but did not. That means if someone waited five years until 
they enrolled in Part B, the late penalty would be an extra 
50 percent. It doesn’t take long for this penalty to make 
the premium unaffordable for most (or simply a bad deal). 

Fortunately, this SEP allows enrollment in Part B without 
being subject to the late enrollment penalty. For those af-
fected annuitants, this can be a tremendous opportunity. 

To enroll in Part B through the SEP, annuitants should 
complete the special form included in the letter mailed 
to eligible annuitants from the USPS. After the form is 
completed, it should be mailed in the pre-addressed 
envelope also provided. Be mindful that envelopes 
postmarked after Sep. 30 will not be accepted. If you 
are eligible for the SEP and did not receive the mailing 
or have questions, call the PSHB Navigator Help Line at 
822-712-7742. Questions about enrollment should be 
directed to SSA at 800-772-1213 (TTY 800-325-0778).

If you enroll during the SEP but decide you made a mis-
take, you can request a cancellation from the SSA prior to 
the effective date of Jan. 1, 2025. If you request to termi-
nate Part B after Jan. 1, 2025, you will no longer be eligible 
for the PSHB program unless a Part B exception applies. 

If an eligible annuitant does not enroll during the 
SEP, they may enroll during the General Enrollment Pe-
riod from Jan. 1 through March 31 of each year, or dur-
ing another applicable enrollment period. However, 
they might have to pay the late-enrollment penalty. 

Of course, the downside to Part B is that it isn’t free. The 
standard premium for 2024 is $174.40 per month, and the 
premium can change each year. Changes in the premium are 
mainly due to projected increases in health care spending. 

Deciding whether to enroll in Part B is a personal 
choice. Each person will need to review their health 
plan and see how it interacts with Part B. Some plans, 
such as the NALC Health Benefit Plan (HBP), provide 
multiple options to enhance the integration of Medi-
care. In particular, the NALC High Option Plan—Aetna 
Medicare Advantage offers extra value with $0 de-
ductibles, prescription drug copays as low as $0, and 
a $75 monthly Medicare Part B premium reduction. 
Another High Option Plan choice is the SilverScript 
Prescription Drug Plan, which combines Medicare Part 
D prescription drug coverage. If you are enrolled in Sil-
verScript and Medicare, you may be eligible to receive 
up to $600 of Part B premium reimbursement per en-
rollee. These options put money back in your pocket.

To learn more, head to the NALC HBP website at na-
lchbp.org and look for the 2025 plans and benefits 
when that information becomes available. 

Eligible annuitants should carefully consider this 
one-time opportunity to enroll in Part B without being 
subject to the late-enrollment penalty. 

Medicare Part B  
Special Enrollment Period
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